Standing Committee of the

Council of University Classical Departments
MINUTES
of the 154th meeting of the Standing Committee,

held on Wednesday, 23 September 2020, at 2 pm,

via Zoom
Present: Helen Lovatt (Chair), Gesine Manuwald (Secretary), Susan Deacy (Bulletin), Maria Fragoulaki, Katherine Harloe, Sharon Marshall (Statistics), Fiona Mitchell, Neville Morley, Rosanna Omitowoju, Joanna Paul (Education Committee), April Pudsey (Elections), Greg Woolf

Apologies: Lucy Grig, Elena Isayev (Treasurer), Jennifer Ingleheart, Nick Lowe
1. Minutes of the 153rd meeting, held on 9 June 2020 (Appendix 1)
Approved (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/standing-committee/).
2. Matters arising from the minutes
The donations agreed at the last meeting would be made as soon as the required paperwork was completed.
3. Chair’s report (incl. REF 2021)
Over the last few months the Chair had mainly focused on completing the EDI report.

Nominations for additional subpanel members to assess outputs for REF 2021 had been submitted, and appointment decisions had been made.

Otherwise the period since the last meeting had been fairly quiet.
4. Updates from CUCD Standing Committee members (incl. Finances, Education Committee, Bulletin, Open Access)
Finances: On behalf of the Treasurer it was reported that there had been no major movements since the last meeting. A small sum had been paid for activities of the Education Committee, and the pledged donations would be made soon. Subscriptions for the coming academic year would be requested shortly.
Education Committee: The Chair of Education Committee reported that some events selected in last year’s funding round had still taken place (with reports already published or forthcoming in the Bulletin); other events that had to be cancelled might still happen (in a slightly different format). For the coming year a call for proposals for events to be funded in the traditional sense would not be feasible. Therefore, the plan was to focus on supporting digital education and inclusive Classics. It was agreed that a call for short contributions on online teaching in the form of blogs, videos etc. (based on recent teaching experience) would be distributed shortly, with the aim to gather material (to be hosted on the CUCD website) quickly, to lead up to a week of activity in November, jointly run with History UK. Further material, potentially gathered in a more systematic way and / or including follow-ups, would then be added over the rest of the academic year. It was suggested that a paid assistant could be employed for a few hours a week to help with preparing this material.
Bulletin: The Bulletin Editor reported that the aim was still to have an average of one piece per month for each year’s Bulletin and that for 2020 twelve pieces had already been published with several more to come. A key theme in this year’s contributions was dealing with the impact of Covid-19. A report on an event in June on making Classics more inclusive had just been published; a report on an event in February on Classics in post-92 universities and a piece by the editors of Pegasus at Exeter on the history of that student journal were expected soon. Several obituaries had been published or were due out shortly. Suggestions for other items to include were invited.
Open Access: It was reported that no major developments had occurred since the last meeting.
5. Potential CUCD template for conference guidelines (Appendix 2: Classical Association versions)

It was agreed that CUCD should develop conference guidelines for the subject, made available on the CUCD website as a resource of good practice for the discipline. The versions created by the Classical Association were regarded as useful in the CA context, but not quite suitable as templates that should serve a wide variety of types of conferences. It was agreed that this material would be adjusted and redrafted, some general principles would be added, and positive language would be used. The intention was to have a draft ready for approval by the Council meeting in November; this would tie in well with releasing the CUCD EDI report (see item 6).
6. CUCD project on equality, diversity and inclusion (Appendix 3)
A completed draft of the CUCD EDI report, based on surveys and the compilation of other information, had been circulated. The report authors were thanked for their work, and the report was approved in principle. Standing Committee members were invited to send in any comments on details within the next two weeks; this would then make it possible to finalize the report so that it could be presented to Council, emailed to CUCD contacts and uploaded to the CUCD website by mid-November, followed by a launch event in the second half of November. It was agreed that professionals would be engaged to improve the appearance and presentation of the final version of the report. It would also be shared with the Royal Historical Society (RHS), whose own reports had been an inspiration. All individuals involved in preparing the CUCD report would be thanked by the Chair and receive a copy of the report.

As a result of the findings, CUCD would create the new role of EDI Officer (at the forthcoming elections in November, see item 7).

7. Preparations for CUCD Elections 2020
The terms of four members of Standing Committee would come to an end at the upcoming Council meeting in November; as this was the end of the first term in all cases, re-election would be possible. It was agreed that a call for expressions of interested would still be circulated, to ensure that the selection of members of Standing Committee was open, inclusive and transparent. This call would include a call for expressions of interest for the newly created position of EDI Officer (see item 6).

8. Impact of current situation and potential initiatives of CUCD in response
It was decided that at the Council meeting departments should be asked for reports on the impact of the outbreak of Cvoid-19 and its consequences on their respective institutions.

In the meantime CUCD would go ahead with supporting digital teaching (see item 4).
While student numbers for the coming academic year were generally still somewhat uncertain, it seemed that in many places there were more postgraduate students than usual, but that undergraduate students of Classics were mostly at or below the level of previous years. Departments of History and English had over-recruited in many universities. It was confirmed that a CUCD Admissions Group proposed at the last Council meeting should now be set up to facilitate conversation and support between departments in the current difficult situation.
9. AOB
It was reported that the School of Oriental and African Studies (SOAS) in London was planning to reduce their language teaching. It was agreed that CUCD should write a letter to argue against the proposed cuts.

10.  Date of next meeting
The next meeting of Standing Committee would take place after the Council meeting in November; the precise date would be determined by a Doodle poll after the elections in November.
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